City of Santa Fe



Agenda CITY CLERK'S OFFICE
DATE 1/-1-13 TIME 2:300

SERVED BY

RECEIVED BY ETHICS & CAMPAIGN REVIEW BOARD Tuesday, November 5, 2013 4:00 p.m.

> City Council Chambers 1st Floor, City Hall 200 Lincoln Avenue

1. **PROCEDURES**

- Roll Call a)
- Approval of Agenda b)
- Approval of Minutes June 11, 2013 c)

2. **NEW BUSINESS**

- March 4, 2014 Municipal Election Update. (Yolanda Y. Vigil and Zachary Shandler) a)
- An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign b) Finance Code. Amending Subsections 9-2.3(I) SFCC 1987 and 9-3.3(E) SFCC 1987 to Amend the Definition of Contribution to Include as a Contribution Certain Expenditures by Persons Other Than the Candidate or the Candidate's Political Committee. (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee) (Zachary Shandler)
- An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign c) Finance Code, Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 and Creating a New Subsection 9-3.12 SFCC 1987 to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons Who Have a Relationship With a Business That Are In a Contractual Relationship With the City Of Santa Fe. (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee) (Zachary Shandler)
- An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign d) Finance Code, Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 and Creating a New Subsection 9-3.12 SFCC 1987 to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons Who Have a Relationship With a Business That Are or May Be in the Future in a Contractual Relationship With the City of Santa Fe. (Councilor Calvert) (Zachary Shandler)
- 3. **BOARD MATTERS**
- 4. PUBLIC COMMENT
- 5. **ADJOURNMENT**

Persons with disabilities in need of accommodations, contact the City Clerk's Office at 955-6520, five (5) working days prior to meeting date.

INDEX OF CITY OF SANTA FE ETHICS AND CAMPAIGN REVIEW BOARD

November 05, 2013

ITEM		ACTION TAKEN	PAGE(S)
1.	PROCEDURES a. Roll Call	Quorum	1
	b. Approval of Agenda	Approved	1
	c. Approval of Minutes- April 02, 2013	Approved	2
2.	NEW BUSINESS a) March 4, 2014 Municipal Election Update	Y. Vigil and Z. Shandler	2
	b) Ordinance Amending Subsections 9-2.3(I) SFCC 1987 and 9-3.3(E) SFCC 1987 to Amend the Definition of Contribution (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee)	Z. Shandler	3-6
	c) Ordinance Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 Creating a New Subsection to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons with a Relation a Business in Contractual Relationship with City Of Santa (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee)		10-11
	d) Ordinance Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 Creating a New Subsection 9-3.12 SFCC 1987 to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons with a Relationship With a Business that may in the Future be in a Contractual Relationship with the City of Santa Fe. (Councilor Calvert)		
3.	BOARD MATTERS	Discussed	12
4.	PUBLIC COMMENT	Discussed	5-6, 11-12
6.	ADJOURNMENT	Adjourned at 5:50 p.m.	12

MINUTES OF THE CITY OF SANTA FE

ETHICS AND CAMPAIGN REVIEW BOARD

NOVEMBER 05, 2013

1. PROCEDURES

a) Roll Call

A regular meeting of the City of Santa Fe Ethics and Campaign Review Board was called to order by Justin Miller, Chair on this date at approximately 4:00 pm in the City Councilor's Chambers, City Hall, 200 Lincoln Avenue, Santa Fe, New Mexico.

Roll call indicated the presence of a quorum as follows:

Members Present:

Justin Miller, Chair Roderick Thompson, Vice Chair Paul L. Biderman (arrived later) Ruth Kovnat Tara Lujan Seth McMillan

Staff Present:

Melissa Byers, Legal Department Yolanda Vigil, City Clerk Zachary Shandler, Assistant City Attorney

Others Present:

Jim Harrington, Common Cause Councilor Patti Bushee Councilor Ron Trujillo Charmaine Clair, Stenographer

b) Approval of the Agenda

Ms. Kovnat moved to approve the Agenda as presented. Ms. Lujan seconded the motion which was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Members Absent:

Kristina Martinez (excused)

c) Approval of the Minutes- June 11, 2013

Mr. Thompson moved to approve the minutes of June 11, 2013 as presented. Mr. McMillan seconded the motion which was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Chair Miller introduced and welcomed Seth McMillan, the Board's new member.

2. NEW BUSINESS

a) March 4, 2014 Municipal Election Update. (Yolanda Y. Vigil and Zachary Shandler)

Ms. Vigil provided an update. She ran through the names of the seven mayoral candidates; Roman Abeyta, Patti Bushee, Margaret Josefina Campos, Michael Deana, Bill Dimas, Javier González and Rebecca Wurzburger and the City Council candidates: District 1: Signe Lindell and Michael Segura; District 2: Rad Acton, Joe Arellano, Mary Louise Bonney, Jeff Green and Joseph Maestas; Peter Bill Komis withdrew. District 3: Marie Campos, Carmichael Dominguez and Angelo Jaramillo; District 4: Ronald Trujillo.

Ms. Vigil outlined the important dates as follows:

9/3/2013- candidates picked up packets with information for their candidacy and forms for nominating petitions, qualifying contributions, seed money, etc.

11/2/2013- the last day to get petition signatures

11/7/2013- nominating petitions will be turned in; petitions would be verified within 10 days.

11/18/2013- the qualifying period ends. Candidates will apply for certification as a participating candidate and bring in qualifying contribution and seed money forms and their reports.

12/3/2013- Candidates will file their declaration of candidacy; Ms. Vigil will determine if their declarations are valid on December 4th and determine on December 5th the candidates who applied for public financing and their certification. On the same day a drawing in Council Chambers will determine the ballot positions for candidates.

Mr. Biderman entered the meeting at this time.

12/10/2013- funds will be disbursed to the certified participating candidates; also the deadline to withdraw the affidavit of candidacy from the race.

1/23/2014- Campaign financial reports must be filed and again on February 7, February 25, by noon March 3 and two weeks after the election on March 18, 2014.

1/28/2014- the first day to vote absentee in the City Clerk's Office (absentee ballots can be mailed out).

2/4/2014- voter registration books will close.

2/12/2014- early voting begins.

3/4/2014- Election Day

3/10/2014- Inauguration

Ms. Vigil said there would be a meeting with the candidates to briefly review the codes and anything the Board felt necessary. Other meetings may be scheduled if there are issues.

Chair Miller said Item B is an amendment that would include certain expenditures by persons other than the candidate or the candidate's committee. He asked Zachary Shandler to comment.

b) An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign Finance Code, Amending Subsections 9-2.3(I) SFCC 1987 and 9-3.3(E) SFCC 1987 to Amend the Definition of Contribution to Include as a Contribution Certain Expenditures by Persons Other Than the Candidate or the Candidate's Political Committee. (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee) (Zachary Shandler)

Mr. Shandler said the Board could consider three actions: to recommend the bill as proposed to City Council; to recommend with changes; or to require additional study. The bill provides a new definition for *contribution* in both the Campaign Code and the Public Finance Code and now includes: "an expenditure by a person other than a candidate or the candidate's political committee that is made in cooperation, consultation or concert with, or at the request or suggestion of, a candidate or candidate's political committee."

Mr. Shandler noted that the language came from federal law and federal CFR. He said important is that the effective date is immediately upon adoption. The City Attorney's office issued an advisory opinion to the City Clerk in September, 2013 and is included in the Board's packet.

Mr. Shandler said the Board should think about three entities; the candidate's committee; interpreted as the committee with the campaign manager, treasurer, etc.; the political committee and independent groups.

Mr. Shandler pointed out that the last paragraph of the opinion set up the day's discussion: "courts and regulators have struggled to find the difference between permissible coordinated activities and coordinated activities that simply disguise contributions."

Mr. Shandler said one of the cosponsors, Councilor Patti Bushee is present, as is Jim Harrington; one of the drafters of the bill. He asked for their comments on the bill.

Councilor Bushee thanked the Board for their service. She said the concern is to make the definitions of *coordination* and who could coordinate, as clear as possible. She asked Mr. Harrington with Common Cause to comment on Attorney Shandler's opinion.

Mr. Harrington said the view of Common Cause set forth in the e-mail (Exhibit 1) is mainly sent in response to press reports. The principal advantage of this bill is to remove doubt. Federal language is copied that gives case law on situations that might come up and expansive interpretation is given by both the Supreme Court and the FEC to the term *coordination*.

Mr. Harrington stressed the importance to move the bill along. He said the bill has an immediate effective date so it would be in effect for the heaviest part of the campaign activity in January/February.

Councilor Bushee said her concern is not from a candidate stance as much as she supports public campaign finance reform initiatives. She said could see potential failure for public campaign financing

in Santa Fe if the definitions are not clear. Councilor Bushee said this bill makes clear that the current campaign code does not encourage coordination between candidates and PACs.

Chair Miller asked for questions or comments from the Board.

Mr. Harrington said the FEC regulations have two parts to the definition of *coordination*; the content prong about how the ad supports the candidate and the conduct prong; about sharing staff and sharing information between the PAC and the campaign, etc. He said the hope is that would become relevant if the bill doesn't deviate from the federal wording.

Mr. Thompson said his problem is that the bill goes into effect immediately if passed and campaigns have started. He asked why it was necessary to spring the bill now.

Mr. Harrington said the bill has been in the works for some time. He said the value of passing the bill now is that most of the serious spending takes place in January and February and no one officially becomes a candidate for another month. He noted that the bill would not be retroactive.

Mr. Shandler said they talked about the committees; political, the candidate's and the independent committees. He said the political committees are the ones authorized to coordinate; not independent groups. He said with registration from only one political committee received to date, he thought there wouldn't be a lot of upheaval for this campaign.

Chair Miller asked what would happen if the law is passed and the political committee did something considered expenditure, prior to the passing of the law, in cooperation with the campaign.

Mr. Shandler said a party could file a complaint and the ECRB could decide if the complaint had jurisdiction and should be applied prospectively.

Mr. Harrington said current code and this provision prohibits spending by anyone on behalf of any publicly financed candidate, coordinated with the candidate and doesn't have to be a committee. He gave an example of a person who with candidate's approval, spent \$10,000 on a series of ads. He said that would be a coordinated expenditure and is illegal for a publicly financed candidate under the current code.

Chair Miller asked if Mr. Harrington and the City Attorney's office disagreed.

Mr. Shandler said when he wrote the memo he wanted to provide sufficient deference to the ECRB, should they have to make factual determinations.

Mr. Harrington said Common Cause and the Sierra Club both participated in the 2008 campaign and reported under Code 926, and were not political committees. He said the coordination part of the codes state "publicly financed candidates shall not accept any contributions except qualifying and seed money." He said that doesn't say from whom.

Chair Miller said the Board made recommendations recently passed by City Council that excluded volunteer personal services from the definition of *contribution*. He asked if expenditure by a person other than the candidate is called a contribution; would a political committee be able to coordinate with a candidate on a volunteer's personal services without running afoul of the bill.

Mr. Harrington said the idea of public financing is to get private money; if just services, it is permitted.

Mr. Shandler noted the definition in K Expenditure, in the Code; 9-2.3 of the definition section. Chair Miller confirmed that would be the payment or transfer of anything of value, but not services.

Mr. Harrington added if a publically financed candidate coordinated with a PAC and spent money on a lot of ads to support the candidate; that could be an illegal expenditure of private money by the candidate.

Mr. Shandler said part of the analysis would be that expenditure talks about services, but has an exemption for volunteer services. He said that starts you thinking about different scenarios and is why it defers to the Board to determine what coordination is.

Ms. Lujan said if an independent was not coordinating with the campaign, but created hours of manpower to assist the campaign; that isn't money per se, but she would question that.

Mr. Harrington said that would not violate the code for two reasons; that would just be volunteer services if not paid. Secondly, there was probably not a discussion with the campaign. He said if someone wants to stretch the term *services*, they could say this is just volunteer services. He said the Board could clarify or reject that argument.

Chair Miller opened the floor to public comment.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Rad Acton, District 2 City Council candidate said a gray area is if compensation is made known for services by a PAC and was coordinated. He said while made known; where the coordination would begin and end has to be addressed. He said that could open up a Pandora's Box of promotional ambiguity. He said an option is to consider all subsequent contact with that PAC being carefully defined and/or given value.

Mr. Acton said he is for the legislation, but sees a way of acknowledging collusion with a PAC and compensating them for their service. He said an ad runs seven times a week, but they paid for the service and made that known. The PAC could "run amok" with the promotions via the association that was formally compensated.

Mr. Acton asked what would happen after that and how would that be monitored. He said they have to be careful once that box is open; about other services that would be provided that have value.

Ms. Kovnat said what Mr. Acton is saying is a political PAC acting in cooperation with a political candidate. She said that is what this provision would prevent.

Mr. Acton said only if the compensation is not considered part of the public financing budget.

Councilor Patti Bushee said speaking as a candidate, the scenario Mr. Acton portrays would count against the public funds and would not just be unlimited. She gave an example: if everyone is running clean and fair campaigns, but one PAC attached to one candidate claims to run publicly funded; they would be able to spend unlimited funds.

Councilor Bushee said the remedy would be to complain as another candidate, to the ECRB about that happening and have the Board rule. She said to define what is allowed and what coordination is or is not, is the bigger concern from her perspective.

Margaret Josephina Campos said this feels like a rerun of the same material. She said for someone running for mayor, there is too much rhetoric and it is confusing. She said people in general don't understand the five dollar qualification or where that comes from.

Ms. Margaret Campos said another problem is filling out the petition and going door to door and the person is supposed to be representing everyone in the district or in Santa Fe. She hears that as long as the signatures are from your relatives and friends, you can avoid the rest of the district. She said that is a rerun of what the state level senators and representatives do and the City should look after the general public and put things in simple terms. She said no one is looking at what the PACs are doing and this is not transparent and not right.

Mr. Omar Ahmed agreed there is a lot that needs clarification. He said he also agrees with Mr. Thompson that there is an issue with timing. He said there is one group and one candidate that this would affect and he is worried there is ulterior motive that isn't just trying to lead to a better system of public funding. He said he worries about the timing.

Mr. Thompson asked who Mr. Ahmed thought the target was.

Mr. Ahmed said the one singular PAC that was mentioned that was Progressive Santa Fe that supports Javier Gonzales.

Mr. Biderman asked Mr. Ahmed if he was a part of the Gonzales campaign and if he could tell the Board, specifically, if this were to pass in November with City Council, what the effect would be.

Mr. Ahmed said he does work on the campaign for Mr. Gonzales. He said he knows the campaign hasn't done anything that is inappropriate. He wondered about the motives of having this enacted now.

Mr. Biderman asked, if this turns out that it is good policy, would Mr. Ahmed oppose the Commission adopting this.

Mr. Ahmed said I think it is great policy. He just wonders. He said the PAC is completely not coordinated with the Gonzales campaign. He said it has been frustrating already that the PAC is in existence. He said it is due to their [the PAC's] actions and things they have said; it has already affected the Campaign negatively in the press. He wonders if the PAC has done something, which he has no idea of what they are up to, that someone has in mind.

He said it isn't fair to a candidate or a campaign that hasn't done anything wrong, but he just wonders about the motives.

Mr. Biderman said if in fact this does get enacted very promptly, then at that point, we would know that at least the ordinance says that the campaign can coordinate with the PAC. And we know that at least going forward, that is not happening. He asked, wouldn't that give some protection and some cover to Mr. Gonzales' campaign, since there would no longer be an accusation that anything the Pac did was coordinated with you, prospectively.

Mr. Ahmed said yes, theoretically it would. He said he worries about other motives. He said usually things are enacted immediately to affect an ongoing process. He thought it wasn't a proper course of action even though he agrees that the proposal is a good thing and needed.

Chair Miller said it is good for the Board to hear comments about the possible impacts of the proposed legislation, but the Board should not be overly concerned with the motivations. He said the Board is more interested in the merits of the proposal and the impact.

Ms. Kovnat said she viewed this change consistent with the spirit of public finance. She said it doesn't really make a change, but clarifies the rules about public financing.

Ms. Kovnat moved that the Board approve the ordinance as written and to recommend City Council adopt the ordinance. Mr. Thompson seconded the motion and the motion passed by unanimous voice vote.

Chair Miller said by hearing Item 2D first, the Board would address everything in 2C.

(Revised agenda order)

d) An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign Finance Code, Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 and Creating a New Subsection 9-3.12 SFCC 1987 to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons Who Have a Relationship With a Business That Are or May Be in the Future in a Contractual Relationship With the City of Santa Fe. (Councilor Calvert) (Zachary Shandler)

Mr. Shandler said this ordinance would establish a ban on businesses or persons who have a relationship with the business and are, or may be in a contractual relationship with the City of Santa Fe.

He explained that proposal 2C differs in that it has only a *current* contractual relationship.

Mr. Shandler pointed out he provided a variety of findings that were in response to a federal court case in Albuquerque where the judge thought there were insufficient findings. He said many of the findings were from previous documents.

Mr. Shandler said an existing State Law 13-191.1 requires prospective contractors (businesses that have submitted an offer to an RFP) be forbidden to make a contribution and must disclose any contributions made within the previous 2 years. Currently the prospective contractor has a period of time they are not allowed to make a contribution.

Mr. Shandler read from page 3: "no candidate for mayor, council, municipal judge or candidate's political committee can accept contributions from any business contributor who at the time of the contribution is in a contractual relationship with the City to provide goods and services."

Mr. Shandler continued reading "no candidate for mayor, council, municipal judge, or candidate's political committee shall accept contributions from an individual contributor (defined as at the time of the contribution: the owner, on the board of directors, the chief executive officer or registered lobbyist with a controlling interest greater than 20% in an entity/organization) in a contractual relationship with the City to provide goods and services."

Mr. Shandler explained the response is to an Albuquerque court case with a ban on business contributions where some were plaintiffs were dismissed for lack of standing. He said the idea is that the owner could still make a contribution. The Santa Fe code specifically defines business contributor and individual contributor.

Mr. Shandler said the language regarding owner of the business, board of directors; lobbyist, etc. was from House Bill 113 that tried to broaden the state law, but was vetoed by the governor. The 20% was from the State Governmental Conduct Act concerned with a business owned by owner and spouse. The 20% was to enable the diminutive owner to still make contributions.

Mr. Shandler read: "no candidate for mayor, council, municipal judge, or candidate's political committee shall accept a contribution in violation of 13-1-191.1 current state law; or from an individual or business contributor when it can be reasonably expected that a future contract with the City is considered to be part of a reward for the contribution."

Mr. Shandler said option A and B is in an attempt to provide objective language for someone who is not a contractor, but is considering that in the future. The language might also be repeated in the Public Financing Code. He noted there is no emergency clause, but the Board could recommend one.

Mr. Biderman thanked Mr. Shandler. He said his concern was with language in sections G and H. He said the State Statute 13-1-191.1 is confusing how this would interact with that. He said it doesn't make sense that a person could be in violation of accepting a contribution from someone who has not yet made a contribution and has nothing yet to disclose.

Mr. Biderman was worried about the wording and said that could be read as someone who made the contribution and didn't disclose it and is after-the-fact. The candidate would then be in violation even though it was the responsibility of the contractor to disclose.

Mr. Shandler agreed Mr. Biderman's point was valid. He explained the intention was to notify everyone about the current state law. He said the Procurement Code applies to everyone, but this particular law specifically references that the law applies to municipalities.

Mr. Biderman said if someone made a contribution 2 years prior to having a contract, they would just have to disclose that; it isn't that they couldn't make a contribution. He was confused how that fits with the ordinance when talking about disclosure.

Mr. Shandler said those were good points and the language could be redrafted to avoid those scenarios.

Mr. Biderman said his problem with H is similar because it is a ban on the candidate of the committee accepting the contribution and not a ban on the prospective contractor. He said his concern is how a candidate who is not an incumbent would know who would be a prospective contractor. Mr. Biderman said that could be an unfair burden for a candidate outside the system.

Mr. Shandler said he used the existing language, but the sentence could be flipped to put the burden on the contractor. He said regarding the policy makers deciding; Councilor Calvert wanted to put both options on the table so policymakers could have this type of debate.

Ms. Kovnat said she was concerned that H is so open-ended. She said a person who hopes for a City contract is precluded, but the candidate is precluded from accepting a contribution. She said a firm time period linked to the procurement process would make sense.

Mr. Biderman pointed out he is a contractor in Santa Fe, as an alternative municipal judge.

Mr. Thompson agreed with Ms. Kovnat's concerns. He said it is important for any governing body or anyone with influence to try to avoid litigation. He would prefer governing elected officials decide this.

Mr. Thompson moved that the Board not approve the bill and that the bill be sent back for further study. Ms. Lujan seconded the motion.

Ms. Kovnat thought the questions could be severed. She said she had fewer problems with E and F and thought they don't need to be sent back. Mr. Thompson agreed.

Mr. Thompson modified the motion to send the bill and the discussion centering on 2D, back for clarification.

There was no further discussion on the motion.

The motion passed by majority voice vote. Mr. Biderman abstained as a contractor with the City.

c) An Ordinance Relating to the City of Santa Fe Campaign Code and Public Campaign Finance Code, Amending Subsection 9-2.14 SFCC 1987 and Creating a New Subsection 9-3.12 SFCC 1987 to Establish a Ban on Contributions from Businesses or Persons Who Have a Relationship With a Business That Are In a Contractual Relationship With the City Of Santa Fe. (Councilor Calvert and Councilor Bushee) (Zachary Shandler)

Chair Miller said item 2C is similar and focuses on the ban on contributions from business contributors or individuals who are part of a business, or a lobbyist.

Chair Miller asked Mr. Shandler how many government contractors the City has and how many people this would affect. He said he wants a sense of the candidate's ability to run and the candidate's ability to collect qualifying contributions.

Mr. Shandler was not aware of the current number of contractors who made a contribution in this election cycle. He said businesses could make seed money contributions and qualifying contributions and it would depend on the effective date.

Chair Miller asked if the bill would prohibit a business contributor from making a qualifying contribution.

Mr. Shandler said he looked at whether a business could make a seed money contribution, but not whether they could make a qualifying contribution. He said the City Clerk advised him to look at that.

Mr. Thompson said to echo his fear from the last proposed ordinance change; he doesn't like doing this last minute. He said there isn't time to figure out who would be affected by the changes. He suggested if the ordinance passed, there be an effective date that does not interfere with the current election.

Ms. Lujan agreed. She said to spring this upon this campaign cycle would be unfair to those who are running and basing their campaign on current law. She supported having a different effective date. Mr. Shandler said he had identified that a qualifying contribution must come from a qualified elector. He deferred to the policymakers on the issue made by Ms. Lujan.

Chair Miller asked if a qualified elector is also a contractor, would they be able to make a qualified contribution.

Mr. Shandler said if the analysis is that a qualified elector is an individual contributor as defined under the code, he would follow Chair Miller's analysis.

Chair Miller asked about changing the effective date to March 4 or later. He said the Board should have a better sense of the impact and he wants to know the number of contractors in Santa Fe.

Mr. Shandler said a fourth option would be to study the ordinance. He said at the point of the Board's biannual review of election practices, the number of contractors who gave contributions would be known and how many contracts exist could be determined.

Chair Miller opened the floor to public comment at this time.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Signe Lindell asked on the qualifying contributions, how that would affect City employees.

Mr. Shandler said the Albuquerque Charter has express language stating "... other than a city employee." He said he couldn't come up with clear language when drafting the ordinance and took the position that a city employee has an employment relationship. He said he could rewrite that.

Mr. Thompson agreed the language should be changed to avoid a possible negative outcome.

Mr. Biderman noted that the Governmental Conduct Act addresses that specifically and relates to a former employee, but not contracts of employment.

Chair Miller said subsection F does not speak of a contractor, but a contractual relationship.

Ms. Kovnat said the Board agrees a City employee should not be precluded from making contributions. She said they would want language to make that clear.

Mr. Harrington said another concern is the status of City employee unions. He said there is recent case law on the constitutionality of banning groups like this. He said he differed with Mr. Shandler on the Albuquerque decision. The Albuquerque decision [law] had two parts and a bill passed in 2007 prohibited any business entity from making a contribution regardless of whether a contractor. Mr. Harrington said he read the opinion as not touching the Albuquerque contractor contribution ban.

Chair Miller said he understands that the Charter Review Commission made recommendations to City Council, but Council did not act on them. He said one recommendation was to change the Charter to require an ordinance provide limitations or bans on campaign contributions from contractors/entities doing business with the City.

Mr. Shandler confirmed that the recommendation was turned down.

Ms. Margaret Josephina Campos said part of ethics is to have a separate entity other than the City Clerk and City Attorney, to enforce what people are doing on the campaign trail. She said that is called being transparent and the Board should suggest that to City Council. She said when someone is doing very wrong things; the City has never given a slap on the hand or told them to stop and the City needs a code of conduct that looks at things that hurt the political movement in Santa Fe. She said the time has come for the Ethics Committee to say this cannot continue.

Marie Campos said she understands the Board is trying to create a frame within the ordinances to protect the City from corruption and any ability for a contractor to buy their way into their contracts through their contributions. She thought that could be captured in how things are worded, like with the

timeframe, etc. She said it is important to take corruption out of contracting with the City and their candidates.

Ms. Kovnat moved that the proposal be sent back for further study. Mr. Thompson seconded the motion.

Chair Miller summarized that the Board wanted: information on the potential impact of the ban; how many contractors might be affected; a clarification on City employees and whether they are covered by the ban; and the effect on unions and unions versus corporations and if there would be discriminatory impact on how the bill is drafted.

Ms. Lujan asked to add to make sure the procurement language is integrated. Mr. Biderman suggested the Procurement Code not be referenced. Mr. Thompson thought the timing of the passing of the ordinance problematic.

The motion passed by majority voice vote. Mr. Biderman abstained.

3. BOARD MATTERS

There were no Board matters.

4. PUBLIC COMMENTS

Councilor Ron Trujillo said as City Councilors they don't thank the Board enough. He said as he listened to the debate and appreciated the Board's work. He said the Board gives City Councilors the tools they need to make better decisions and he appreciates that.

Mr. Biderman requested the Board receive a permanent set of codes, from the standpoint of the paper used for copies to be given at each meeting.

Ms. Vigil clarified that the Board orientation with the certified candidates, campaign managers and the treasurers was actually in January. The Board would discuss the requirements, deadlines and sanctions of the Campaign Code and the Public Campaign Finance Code.

Ms. Vigil said the Board would hold a similar pre-election meeting shortly preceding the March election to review final compliance status by all candidates.

5. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further matters to discuss and the agenda having been completed, the meeting adjourned at 5:50 p.m.

Approved by:

Justin Miller, Chair

Submitted by:

Charmaine Clair, Stenographer

EXHIBIT 1 Ethics and Campaign Review Board November 05, 2013

From: Sent: James Harrington harr77@earthlink.net Tuesday, November 05, 2013 11:49 AM

To:

javiermgonzalez@gmail.com; BUSHEE, PATTI J.; dimasbill5@q.com; rebeccawurzburger@gmail.com; romanformayor@romanabeyta.com; onevoiceglobal@yahoo.com; Joseph Maestas; sigfortheCity@gmail.com;

assure.financial@hotmail.com; radacton@earthlink.net; marylouisebonney@yahoo.com;

KOMIS4council@aol.com; Joeharellano4district2@gmail.com; Jeff E Green;

carmichaeldominguez@yahoo.com; rstrujillo@cisna.com; votemariecampos@mindspring.com; ajcitycouncil14@q.com

Cc:

SHANDLER, ZACHARY A.; VIGIL, YOLANDA Y.; Justin Miller; Daniel Chacon; Kiera Hay;

sandrawechsler@gmail.com; Viki Harrison

Subject:

Coordinated spending by PACs

Dear candidates:

I am writing to correct some recent mistaken reports in the press about whether city law permits independent PACs to coordinate their campaign expenditures with publicly financed candidates. These reports cite a recent opinion by the city attorney's office which they say interprets city law in such a way as to allow this kind of coordinated spending. As explained below, the truth is that the cited opinion of the city attorney, as well as the city ordinances on which it is based, support exactly the opposite conclusion - namely, that such coordinated spending by PACs would ordinarily violate the prohibition that is imposed by city law against publicly financed candidates accepting private in-kind contributions.

The city attorney's opinion is copied below. Although it seems clear enough to me and I have since confirmed with its author that it does indeed say what I think it says, the press's apparent failure to understand it suggests that there may be some need for further clarification. I therefore thought it might be helpful, for whatever it may be worth to you, if I were to provide the following step-by-step analysis of this carefully worded opinion, highlighting each of the important points it makes.

The opinion begins by stating that "The Campaign Code does not prohibit political committee coordination, but there are limitations." There are two important things to note about this statement. First, it refers only to the Campaign Code (Article 9-2 SFCC), which governs privately financed campaigns and does not apply to publicly financed campaigns except to the extent that its provisions have been expressly incorporated into the separate code, the Public Campaign Finance Code (Article 9-3 SFCC), which governs public financing and the conduct of publicly financed candidates. Second, the statement notes that, even for the privately financed candidates who are subject to the Campaign Code, "there are limitations" on the right of political committees to coordinate their campaign spending with these candidates.

Before turning to a description of these "limitations," the opinion first discusses the provisions of the ordinance supporting its general conclusion that some kinds of coordinated spending are permissible. The principal support cited is the definition of "political committee" in Section 9-2.3(L) of the Campaign Code, which includes in that definition a committee that has been formed for the purpose of "coordinating or cooperating in efforts to support the election or defeat" of any candidate subject to the code. As the opinion notes, this definition could be read as implying that the Campaign Code contemplates at least some kinds of coordination between political committees and the campaigns of the privately financed candidates who are subject to this code. The opinion does not state or imply that this definition, which by the way does not appear in the Public Campaign Finance Code, provides any support for the proposition that publicly financed

candidates may likewise coordinate spending with private PACs. Indeed, as will be seen below, the opinion later notes that the Public Campaign Finance Code contains specific "prohibitions" against publicly financed candidates accepting such coordinated spending.

The opinion then goes on to describe the "limitations" that the law imposes on coordination between candidates and PACs, and at this point discusses the provisions of both the Campaign Code and the Public Campaign Finance Code. At the outset of the discussion, the opinion notes that all these "limitations" derive from the possibility that coordinated spending "may become" a "contribution" within the meaning of both these codes. In this regard, the opinion calls specific attention to the fact that the identical definitions of the term "contribution" that appear in both codes encompass the "transfer of anything of value," including not only money but also in-kind donations such as office space and campaign signs. Sections 9-2.3(G)(1), 9-3.3(E)(1). (See also the additional city attorney's opinions on "in-kind contributions" dated January 3, 2012, and June 17, 2013). Although the opinion does not go on to spell out all the implications of this point, it seems evident that one of these implications is that an ad for a candidate taken out by a PAC with the candidate's approval would very likely be treated as an in-kind contribution to the candidate no different from a batch of campaign signs purchased by a supporter and given to the candidate's campaign.

The opinion then lists the specific "limitations" imposed by both codes that would apply to coordinated spending by a PAC in the event such spending were to be treated as an in-kind contribution. The opinion notes that these limitations include (1) the "contribution limits" that are imposed by Section 9-2.14(C)-(D) SFCC on the amounts that may be donated to privately financed candidates, (2) the "seed money contribution limits" that are imposed on publicly financed candidates by Section 9-3.3(O) SFCC, and (3), most importantly, the "public financing contribution prohibitions" that are imposed by Section 9-3.8(B)(2) and (4) SFCC (see also §9-3.11(D) SFCC). These latter sections state that neither an applicant for public financing nor a candidate certified for public financing is allowed to "accept" any sort of private contribution other than \$5 qualifying contributions and \$100 seed money contributions. §§9-3.8(B)(2) and (4), 9-3.11(D) SFCC. Again, while the opinion does not expressly spell out this conclusion, it seems clear that this prohibition against "accepting" private contributions, including in-kind contributions, would be violated by any publicly financed candidate who discussed with a PAC and approved an ad supporting the candidate's campaign to be paid for by the PAC.

Thus, a careful reading of the city attorney's opinion reveals that the conclusion it actually reaches is that campaign spending by a PAC that is coordinated with a publicly financed candidate would usually, depending on the precise facts, amount to a violation of the prohibitions of the Public Campaign Finance Code against acceptance of private in-kind contributions by publicly financed candidates. That is also Common Cause's interpretation of the relevant code provisions, and it is the position that Common Cause will present to the Ethics and Campaign Review Board, either as a complainant or as an amicus supporting a complainant, in the event that convincing evidence of such coordination should be adduced.

As you have probably heard, there is now a bill pending in the council, sponsored by Councilors Calvert and Bushee, which would strengthen and expand the limitations that are already imposed on this kind of coordinated campaign spending by both the Campaign Code and the Public Campaign Finance Code. The bill would expressly include in the definition of "contribution" in both codes any campaign expenditure by a third party that is made "in cooperation, consultation or concert with, or at the request or suggestion of, a candidate" or the candidate's campaign staff. The quoted language is copied verbatim from the counterpart provision of the McCain-Feingold Act that limits coordination of PAC spending with federal candidates. 2 U.S. Code §441a(a)(7)(B)(i).

The point of this bill, as we understand it, is not to introduce such limitations for the first time into Santa Fe's law, which, as we have just seen, already contains limitations on such coordinated spending. Rather, the bill is meant to assist the enforcing authorities, the ECRB and the city attorney, in applying the law to varying factual situations by bringing to bear the enormous body of federal law - including both case law and

administrative regulations - that has interpreted and applied this same language during the many years since the federal law was enacted. Because the federal authorities have adopted a very liberal and expansive definition of "coordination," incorporation of the federal language into Santa Fe's law should also make it a bit easier to prove coordination in some of its more subtle forms, such as the "wink or nod" that is referred to in the Supreme Court's decision upholding the federal law in McConnell v. FEC, 540 U.S. 93, 221-22 (2003), or the sharing of campaign information between staff members of PACs and candidates that is covered by the FEC's regulations at 11 C.F.R. §109.21(d). Thus, although the bill won't add anything entirely new to Santa Fe's law, it will make the law easier to apply and is therefore definitely worth enacting. I am told that the council is likely to act on the bill before January 1, when the heaviest campaign activity is likely to begin.

I hope these comments have helped dispel the misleading press accounts and have corrected the very wrong impression of the applicable law that those accounts have created. Thank you for your attention.

Jim Harrington Common Cause, NM

CITY ATTORNEY'S OFFICE ADVISORY MEMO

FOR PUBLIC DISTRIBUTION ANALYSIS FOR THE 2014 MUNICIPAL ELECTIONS ONLY

TO:

YOLANDA Y. VIGIL, CITY CLERK

FROM:

ZACHARY SHANDLER, ASSISTANT CITY ATTORNEY 🦹

VIA:

GENO ZAMORA, CITY ATTORNEY

SUBJECT: POLITICAL COMMITTEE COORDINATION

DATE:

SEPTEMBER 27, 2013

<u>Ouestion Presented</u>: Can a political committee coordinate with a candidate's political committee?¹

<u>Answer</u>: The Campaign Code does not prohibit political committee coordination, but there are limitations. Depending on the structure of the political committee, that committee should also be mindful of any state or federal restrictions that may apply.

Analysis: There are two types of political committees under Santa Fe's Campaign Code and Public Campaign Finance Code ("Campaign Code"). See SFCC 1987, §§ 9-2, 9-3. A "candidate's political committee" is an entity created to retain a campaign manager, treasurer and staff workers. It is the candidate's campaign committee. A "political committee" means all other political committee entities.

A "political committee" is a term of art. It is an entity formed for the "principal purpose" of raising and spending money (or anything of value) to support or oppose an identifiable candidate or ballot issue. See SFCC 1987, § 9-2.3(L). It also can be an entity formed for the "principal purpose" of "coordinating or cooperating" in efforts to support or oppose an identifiable candidate or ballot

4

¹ Candidates are responsible for understanding and complying with City of Santa Fe campaign ordinances and should seek their own legal advice regarding compliance with state and local election laws. This memorandum is advisory only, intended to provide guidance to the City Clerk. This memorandum is prepared to generally address the questions presented and does not account for specific situations facing a candidate or their campaign.

issue. See id. A political committee, however, is different from an "independent organization" under the Code. Cf. SFCC 1987, § 9-2.6.

The Code expressly authorizes coordination between political committees (i.e. between a political committee and a candidate's political committee or between a political committee and another political committee). See SFCC 1987, § 9-2.3(L). However, the terms "coordination" or "cooperation" are not defined in the Code, but have been subject to voluminous debate at the federal election level.

These terms have been summarized to mean "some close involvement of the candidate with the group in [making] decisions" or to mean something done by groups at the request or suggestion of the candidate. See www.columbialawreview.org/coordination-reconsidered briffault/#t26.2 Close involvement is more than a passing discussion, it is some sort of "substantial discussion or negotiation" or communication. See FEC v. Christian Coalition, 52 F. Supp. 2d 45, 92 (D.D.C. 1999).

The Campaign Code permits this type of coordination between political committees subject to limitations. If the "coordination" constitutes the transfer of anything of value, it may become a reportable contribution. See SFCC 1987, § 9-2(G). This requires an analysis of:

- The definition of "contribution." <u>See SFCC 1987, §§ 9-2.3(G)(1), 9-3.3(E)(1)</u>
- The exceptions to "contribution." See SFCC 1987, §§ 9.2-3(G)(2), 9-3.3(E)(2)
- Contribution limits. See SFCC 1987, § 9-2.14(C), (D).
- Seed money contribution limits. See SFCC 1987, § 9-3.3(O).
- Public financing contribution prohibitions. See SFCC 1987, § 9-3.8(B)(4).

The campaign contribution limits stated above are only applicable if the contributions are received by a candidate's political committee. The Code does not attempt to limit contributions received by other political committees. This means individuals, businesses or a political committee can give an unlimited amount of contributions to another political committee (except if it is a candidate's political committee).

² The term "candidate" has been interpreted to be synonymous with a candidate or members of a candidate's political committee or agents of the candidate.

Courts and regulators have struggled to find the difference between permissible coordinated activities and coordinated activities that are simply "disguised contributions" and often the determinations are based on specific factual circumstances. See Buckley v. Valeo, 424 U.S. 1, 46-47 (1976). Absent additional legal clarification, candidates and political committees must be mindful of what may be considered a contribution under the Code and mindful of the public's expectations regarding the effective implementation of Santa Fe's public financing process.